
THE INTERMEDIATE CUP, 18/19 SEASON 
 

 
 

We, together with a lot of other clubs, have often treated 
the  RFU Intermediate Cup as a secondary competition, 
not really taking it seriously unless we progressed and 
reached the latter stages when the reality of a 
Twickenham final began to dawn. We took it seriously 
this year and look what happened!  
The Intermediate Cup first appeared on Kenilworth’s 
horizon in the year 1996/97. Do we wish to enter? - it 
was a question we asked every year – let us give it a go 
but we do not want it to interfere with the league though 
was the general thought. It would appear on the first XV 
fixture list as a blank Saturday so when the first game 
came up there was always a scramble to get a team 
together with some players having taken the opportunity 
of the blank weekend for a break away; not realising 
there was a game to be played. A few times we won a 
few games and had a slight sniff (of Twickenham), but 
failed, the best being a last eight dismissal at Luctonians 
in the 01/02 season. Who will ever forget the trip to 
Penryn in 2001 when we won well, and started to dream 
but promptly lost the next round to Sheffield. Other 
teams had a similar approach to the cup with many 
walkovers being awarded in the early rounds and 
sometimes there being a game of ‘cat and mouse’ to see 
who called off first. 
Our Ladies entered their version back in the 17/18 
season and simply kept on winning. They found 
themselves in the final against Supermarine, a team 
playing two levels above them. Despite it not being 
played at Twickenham (it should have!) it was still a 
wonderful occasion for the club, despite the loss.  
Then came this (18/19) season – we received the invite 
to participate but do we wish to? The answer came back 
from the new coaching team “yes, let us give it a go”. 
The difference was we had Dave Ellis on board – he had 
done the impossible with teams before. He wanted to 
ensure that we kept on playing and developed as a 
side/squad and this was ideal. Maybe, we thought. The 
guys in the bar were a wee bit concerned, surely the 
league is our priority. Yes it is came the answer, this will 
be a nice wee bonus and will give the developing squad 
some game time. 
We had started the league well, with wins over Old 
Laurentian and Rugby St Andrews but, then a blank 
Saturday as our first round cup was a bye so time to go 
off with the wife/girlfriend etc. Two more league games 
(that we won) followed – then another dreaded blank 
Saturday but this time it was a real Intermediate Cup 
game against Wolverhampton at home. A rather patched 
up team (both by choice and circumstances) went on the 
pitch and we sneaked a win, 24-22 against a decent 
outfit; we were hanging on at the end but we had 
progressed to round 3. There was even a guy from the 
Rugby Magazine to witness it. 

 

 
 
There was the usual bit of excitement as to who we 
might get next and the draw was eagerly awaited – 
Stafford away - we last played there back in 2007 and 
they had dropped some leagues since but they were on 
the way back. Difficult task we thought. The first XV 
squad that went out that day was not our strongest and 
we had a number of new faces but the boys who took 
the pitch did us proud, winning 39-7. We were now in 
round 4 (the quarter final) of the Midlands Division, not a 
million miles from Twickenham, but still a distant dream 
though. Surely not? 
In round 4 we were drawn at home against Market 
Raisen & Louth from the eastern division – we did some 
research and they were doing quite well in their league. 
However before we could start making real preparations 
they pulled out! Whether they did not wish to play us (we 
were going well in our league) or they really did have 
front row problems we will never know but they 
disappointed Ian Harper who knew a number of people 
there and grew up in the area. We were now in the semi 
final of the Midlands Division together with 
Kidderminster, Olney and Old Laurentian – all very good 
sides who all had taken the competition seriously and all 
going well in the league. We thought Olney would be the 
toughie (they eliminated us the previous year) and they 
were top of their league, and were undefeated at home. 
This was who we got! Dreams of Twickenham started to 
be a reality but this was potentially a big obstacle. We 
politely asked if we could video one of their games in 
advance of the fixture – they asked why! We did and 
Dave E came up with a plan that saw them off 36-17 in 
an exhilarating display of attacking rugby, only marred 
by conceding two late tries. I think it was their first defeat 
at home this season. Kidderminster defeated Old 
Laurentian in the very close other semi final.  
 

 
 

Reality had now set in, we really were now only two 
games from a Twickenham Final – surely not, Kenilworth 
at Twickenham?  A few of us had begun to discuss the 
possibility of Kenilworth getting to the final at 
Twickenham and the number of buses we might take. 
Someone said they had a mate in a local coach 
company so it was suggested that we make a 
preliminary booking for say, eight buses on the 5

th
 May. 

This he did. 
The draw was announced and we were to play 
Kidderminster at home in the Midlands Final!  
Kidderminster had been pacesetters in our league till we 



went there in November and defeated them, 27-14. We 
had then gone undefeated and to top it all they were 
coming to Kenilworth the week before for a very big 
league game for both of us, with them in 2

nd
 place in the 

league behind ourselves. It was not going to be easy. To 
make matters more exciting Roger Rees, Chairman of 
the Midlands Division advised us that the winners would 
then be at home in the semi final of the National 
Intermediate Cup against the winners of the Northern 
Division. What an opportunity – two home games to 
claim a place at Twickenham. It was happening. 
The league game came (the week before) and a 
relatively easy Kenilworth win 26-14. We were assured it 
was not to be so easy the following week! 
Information had come thick and fast from the 
RFU/Midlands about what we should be doing with 
regards the semi final – who to ask for a pre match 
buffet, what to charge on the gate, the splitting of the 
gate proceedings, number of refs etc etc but a very well 
organised committee took it all on board and, in 
conjunction with the team, produced a memorable 
performance on the day, winning a very close contest 
15-10.  We thought we had some big gate receipts on 
the day but then we counted the bar takings!  We were 
then presented with the rather large Midlands Regional 
trophy and thoughts of Twickenham became very 
serious, now only one game away!   
 

 
 
This was the first cup ever won by Kenilworth at first XV 
level. We now knew we would be playing the semi final 
at Kenilworth, against the winners of the Northern 
Division, the winners going to Twickenham in two weeks 
time.    
This turned out to be South Shields Westoe. Whilst we 
had played five games (one HWO) to get to this stage, 
Westoe had only played three (primarily due to the 
problems of leagues within the North). They had had a 
poor mid season but had come on strong in the last few 
months and looked formidable opponents, scoring lots of 
points in the process.   
The Midlands Division had now handed over 
organisation of the semi final to the RFU.  The same 
organising committee went into action for the South 
Shields Westoe game in what we knew was going to be 
the biggest game in our history. They were bringing 
down a large hoard of supporters and through our own 
efforts to drum up local support a crowd of ~700 turned 
up at Glasshouse Lane for a memorable day, both in 
terms of bar take and gate entry! 
South Shield Westoe proved to be difficult opponents 
and just before half-time a lot of the crowd were 
wondering if they were too good for us. I spoke to coach 
Dave E after the game and asked him what he had said 
to the guys (we were losing 13-17) – he said we had a 
game plan and he simply asked the players to fulfil it. 

This they certainly did in the second half, scoring a 
further four tries to run out 39-34 winners and, would you 
believe, a place at Twickenham.  
 

 
 
The dream had indeed come true and it was even 
reported that Mr Ellis was speechless at the end. The 
other semi final saw Matson RFC (from Gloucester) 
defeat Old Colfeians 19-18, coming back from a deficit 
of 18 points at the break. They were to be our opponents 
at Twickenham. A few of our older members recalled 
playing Matson – our last game being in 1987 and a 9-
24 loss at home. Prior to this they had been a regular 
fixture. 
Within hours of our win over SS Westoe an email came 
from the RFU with a number of big attachments advising 
us what we had to comply to, and do, for our Cup Final 
yes, our Cup Final at Twickenham! Reality was sinking 
in as to what we had achieved. All we had to do now 
was to win it. Dave Ellis had already started planning 
and doing an analysis on Matson. He found some 
videos, as he does. A hastily arranged meeting sorted 
out who was to do what (in the short time available) and 
an email was issued to the club asking for names for 
those who wish to take a seat on one of the supporters’ 
buses. We ended up with nine from Johnsons Coaches, 
all in the blue and yellow of Kenilworth. The current 
Warwickshire President advised she wanted to come, as 
well as a past Warwickshire President. A local Town 
Councillor who had attended both the Kidderminster and 
the SS Westoe games also said yes to his invite. Many 
of our former players and members, as well as excited 
current members (both senior and junior!) assembled 
from 8.30am for a bacon or sausage bap, washed down 
by a Guinness or two, and by 10am the last bus had 
departed. Warwickshire Police had got wind of it all and 
much to our surprise, not to mention delight, they had a 
road block on the roundabout at the end of Birches Lane 
to allow the nine coaches to exit and head for the A46 
and M40 to Twickenham. It must have been some sight 
with an excited bunch of minis, juniors, parents, players 
and senior members of the club. 
 
 

 



Adam & Jai had been working tirelessly to ensure the 
days before and at the Cup Final were stress free for all. 
A hotel had been booked close to Twickenham for the 
players to stay in on the Saturday night before the game. 
They had organised that our shirts had “Twickenham 5

th
 

May 2019” sewn into them, as well as the initials CPW – 
in memory of Chris Wheatley. The team coach had left 
on the Saturday afternoon for London. The lucky fifteen 
to start had been told on the Thursday night, together 
with the seven subs. There were also four travelling 
reserves. Can you imagine their surprise when just after 
arriving in their hotel they were all assembled in a room 
and no other than Serge Betsen, the legendary French 
(and Wasps) back row player) presented them with their 
game shirts.     
 

 
 
People started to arrive at Twickenham by coach on the 
Sunday from around 11.30am and it was clear that there 
were many more that had travelled by car or public 
transport. The blue and yellow of Kenilworth was evident 
everywhere around the concourse at Twickenham. 
Adam had sorted out a number (~80) of our old shirts 
and had laid them out for people to take and wear on the 
day. They had vanished very quickly. The team were 
arriving in their coach at 1.20 and we made a very big 
play that we wanted them to have one very big reception 
as they entered the stadium – this they got, much to the 
surprise of Matson who had arrived a few minutes earlier 
to a much muted reception. There was even a sign with 
a message for Ed Hannam “I love You Ed”. Adam (and 
Jack Rawlins) had also arranged for our dressing room 
(the away one) to have all our kit in it for our players’ 
arrival, each player having their kit hung up, with a name 
and Kenilworth RFC tag.  
 

 
 
Six members of our committee (and our main sponsor) 
had the delights of watching the team enter the stadium 
from the Presidential Suite above. It was good but to be 
on the concourse may have been better – I really 
wanted to be there to witness this historic occasion. 
Within twenty minutes the team re-appeared, looking 
splendid in their Kenilworth strips and for their team 
piccie to be taken outside the Spirit of Rugby entrance. 
Our large reception committee had remained for this and 

the players started to feel that they may have quite a big 
support on the day. 
Once the committee had finished the pre lunch drinks 
where we were introduced to the Matson committee we 
then retired to the dining room for a splendid lunch. The 
RFU host for the day was Judge Jeff Blackett (RFU 
Disciplinary Officer/Vice President), a name I recognised 
from the past. Ask me why and I will tell you!    
 

 
 

Things then got better for me as I, together with the 
Matson President, and the RFU Vice President were 
taken down to the Twickenham tunnel and out onto the 
pitch – even a Scotsman was impressed. It was a teary 
sensation to watch both teams run out onto the pitch 
through a guard of honour made up of both Kenilworth 
and Matson Minis. My daughter tweeted what a 
wonderful day it was to see her father on the pitch, her 
husband on the pitch and her son who had formed part 
of the Guard of Honour – three generations on the 
hallowed turf! Following the introductions to the Matson 
squad I had the proud honour of introducing each of the 
Kenilworth players and the RFU man was delighted 
when I was able to name them all as well as telling him 
who the oldest was, the youngest, the top scorer etc. I 
even introduced Raj Bahey as my son-in law!  It was a 
very special occasion for all of us but none other than 
Gareth Renowden (a Kenilworth legend) and Rhidian 
Booth – playing his final game. 
And so to the Royal Box and the game itself - fully 
documented on video and in Bruce Doe’s superb report. 
I was even offered one of the ‘royal’ rugs should l get 
cold. Around the Royal Box we had been offered twenty 
tickets and these were taken up by members of 
Kenilworth RFC as well as our VIP guests. 
It is safe to say we seem to outnumber the Matson 
supporters and as a conservative guess we reckon we 
had ~1000 supporters there, much to the amazement of 
the RFU man. One of our big sponsors, Emmerson 
Press, had printed a large number of ‘Fan Clappers’ and 
these were evident all around our section of the ground, 
not to mention our famous yellow and blue blazers! We 
must keep them now! 
 

 
 



As a tribute to Chris Wheatley we had agreed with the 
RFU that we would break out in applause in the 12

th
 

minute of the game and show a picture of Chris on the 
big screen. Chris’ wife, Carol, and son Richard, were 
there to witness this very special moment. 

 
 

In a tense game we got there in the end and our players 
remarked how the noise and shouts for Kenilworth 
helped them through the tense last few minutes. We had 
won, 32-26. We had just won the RFU Intermediate Cup 
but Matson had put up a tremendous display, never 
giving up. 
For the record our try scorers were Tondi 
Mpambawashe (the youngest starting player), Charlie 
Stevens, Neil Sutherland, Sam Harrison (the try of the 
game) and Ed Hannam. Ed was successful with two 
conversions and a penalty. Proud parents were there 
watching, no prouder than Steve Sutherland who himself 
had graced the Twickenham pitch in 1982 with Moseley 
in a John Player Cup Final. 
The scenes of joy at the end, both on and off the pitch, 
were to be seen to be believed and I had the honour of 
welcoming both teams in the medal/trophy presentation 
and the RFU man did not seem to mind me (and indeed 
others) hugging and kissing each of the 22 Kenilworth 
players as they appeared up the stairs, led by Gaz 
Renowden. To be there when Bobby finally lifted the cup 
was awesome. I was even presented with a medal, as 
was Chairman Peter. 
We were then invited down into a room for the post 
match reception with speeches from both Matson and 
Kenilworth. Captain Bobby and DoR Jai were a credit to 
Kenilworth in what they said and club crests were 
exchanged. We did not seem to mind when the man of 
the match went to the Matson No8. Both Club 
Presidents were awarded with a framed picture with 
action from the game as well team photos etc. 
There were joyous scenes in this post match reception 
with sheer delight on the faces of everyone associated 
with Kenilworth. My grandson Evan, complete with white 
shirt, braces and bow tie finally got to meet his hero - not 
his dad, but Tondi!  

 

It was now time to depart Twickenham and head back to 
Kenilworth where the lovely Sam had been manning the 
bar all day for those who had not gone to Twickenham 
and witnessed our great day on the big screen back at 
the club. 
All the buses arrived safely, some noisier than others, 
and the last to come back was the players coach. As 
you can imagine they arrived back to a heroes’ reception 
and soon the cup was being passed around for both old 
and young to hold and admire. Yes, we really had won it. 
Andy Honess got his guitar out and others joined in to 
give him a break and the singing went on well into the 
night/morning. Indeed the awesome night was still going 
on (I was told) as dawn rose!  
During the day we had asked Stuart Hayward-Higham to 
be our official photographer and this involved Stuart 
getting RFU accreditation to allow him access into all 
areas. The superb pictures he took on the day (~2000+), 
both action and supporters, have been edited down and 
are now available on our web site. They document the 
day wonderfully.  
The Social Media before and during the game, and in 
the following days went into meltdown with lovely 
comments coming in from all over the world. Check 
them out if you can (#KenFamily). My favourite comment 
came from Tondi’s Mum who said “After years of 
standing on cold muddy fields watching my boy he is 
finally playing in a place I can sit. Bring it home 
@kenilworthrugby”. There was also great coverage in 
the local press with the Kenilworth Weekly News 
highlighting the story on the front and back pages, as 
well as a full match report and pics on a two further 
pages. I have been told it was very difficult to obtain a 
copy. A truly wonderful experience for everyone and 
yes, we had won the RFU Intermediate Cup!  
To those clubs out there who do not take this cup 
serious (and we were one of them) all I can say is look 
what Kenilworth have achieved this season. It is a big 
dream to begin with but the dream starts to become 
reality the more serious you take it. It then becomes real! 
To the RFU, I have heard rumours that this may well be 
the last National Cup Finals Day to be held at 
Twickenham. Please, do not allow this, it is very special 
for clubs like us and it must continue to be played at 
Twickenham. 
 

 
 

 
 
 
Willie W, May 2019 


